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Watermaster Service—John Menke’s thoughts 10/9/2011 
 

1) In 1998, “Watermaster service began in the Scott River 
Watermaster Service Area on April 1 and ended on 
September 30 with Keithal B. Dick, Water Resource 
Technician II, as watermaster.”  This is just an 
example statement on the work schedule for that year; 
note a 6-month job only. 

 
The charge for watermaster service in 2003-2004 tax year 
was as follows: 
 
  Scott Valley    $22,600 
  Shasta Valley    $62,160 
   Total Siskiyou County $84,760 
 
 
In August of 2004 the DWR stated the 2004-2005 charges 
would be as follows: 
 

Scott Valley    $129,100 
  Shasta Valley    $247,900 
   Total Siskiyou County $377,000 
 
Nancy Carver and John Menke organized Quartz Valley 
diverters and held a meeting at Ben and Delores Tozier’s 
home on June 22, 2004 to counter the plan to raise fees. 
 
DWR abandoned its effort following Bill Bennett (then DWR 
employee and now John Spencer’s contractor for watermaster 
service without competitive bidding for that contract—sweet 
deal for him and other soon-to-be retirees from DWR—John 
Clements soon) finding the money from Bureau of Reclamation 
of all agencies (Federal, not State), to pay the difference 
between the 2003-2004 and proposed 2004-2005 fees.  This 
payment has been made until July 1, 2009 so fees remained 
stable until this year starting July 1, 2011.  In the mean 
time, costs have risen but see below for the real reason 
costs have skyrocketed. 
 
Estimated costs for watermaster service for 2011-2012 are 
as follows: 
 

Scott Valley    $171,900 
  Shasta Valley    $496,800 
   Total Siskiyou County $668,700 
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Note the cost for watermastering services in 2010-2011 were 
the same as above for 2003-2004.  It is clearly pay-back 
time, big time. 
 
I prefer to call the BOR the Bureau of Reclaimation agency 
since it has and is taking water away from veterans who 
homesteaded the Upper Klamath Basin after World Wars I and 
II, and now the government is reclaiming its land and water 
from these veterans and their grantees. 
 
It is now becoming clear that the Bureau of Reclamation has 
become the “PREDATORY AGENCY” of the Department of 
Interior’s Agenda 21 Rewilding Program of the United 
States.  For example, it is the agency that pulsed the 
water on the Trinity River at the end of August and first 
couple of days in September 2011 as well as 2009 and the 
2002 fish-kill year, to falsely trigger salmon to migrate 
from the estuary—seeking another salmon kill like 2002 I am 
certain.  They are the agency that is taking the water away 
from the Upper Klamath Basin irrigators.  They are the 
agency that caused the Anderson-Cottonwood Irrigation 
District (Redding area) to trade wells for diversion rights 
on the Sacramento River, and now ACID can’t justify pumping 
some of the needed water for its irrigators. 
 
 2) During the ITP effort of California Department of 
Fish and Game, DWR was forced to agree to many time-
consuming tasks such as reporting to CDFG on an array of 
topics all of which I am unaware. DWR spent enormous time 
in arranging for their own ITP to protect its employees 
from liability for “take” on coho salmon while 
watermastering diversions.  DWR came close to abandoning 
watermaster service altogether because of liability.  This 
kind of office work is done in the other 6-months of the 
now, year-round employment of watermasters at our expense.  
I am certain CDFG loves this added burden placed on 
ranchers and farmers. 
 
A couple of years ago the Legislature caused DWR to back 
out on its commitment to 50%-cost-share on watermaster 
fees.  Since diverters take a small percentage of annual 
stream flow for beneficial use, and since the State has 
public-trust responsibilities to manage the bulk of the 
water flowing in streams, the State should certainly pay at 
least half of watermaster fees—but now it pays nothing. 
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Following cessation of the BOR-backfilling, as it was 
called, and until July 1, 2011 the California general fund 
made up the difference in growing work put on watermasters.  
These services were never requested by the diverters, just 
CDFG.  Remember, watermastering is a service to settle 
disputes between/among the diverters, not other agencies, 
enviro groups, etc. and certainly not paperwork in the off-
irrigation season of the year. 
 
 3) The Nature Conservancy’s purchase of the Nelson and 
Busk Ranches in Shasta Valley, and the formation of the 
Water Trust Program by the Scott River Watershed Council, 
and Sari Sommerstrom in particular, have mushroomed 
infrastructure investments by DWR and litigation costs. 
 
TNC was hopeful that its purchase of the Busk Ranch, 
especially, would allow it to augment instream flows in the 
Shasta River.  Once TNC learned the law concerning Court 
Decrees of Adjudicated Water Rights, it has cost the DWR 
massive litigation fees to try and Shepard its water around 
downstream diversions.  DWR feels TNC should negotiate its 
own deals with downstream diverters if it does not want its 
released water being used according to law. 
 
Additionally, concerns by CDFG and CalTrout among others 
have led to DWR installing very expensive flow monitoring 
devices in Shasta Valley.  Litigation by TNC and efforts by 
CDFG to micro-manage Montague Irrigation District below 
Dwinnell Reservoir have caused massive expansion of such 
monitoring stations to the point now that collectively 18 
units are present at an annual cost of maintenance of 
$208,548.  Concern about future litigation has caused DWR 
to indicate that most of these monitoring devices need to 
be maintained by John Spencer’s watermaster program to be 
legally defensible in its watermastering program in Shasta 
Valley. 
 
Another issue on a diversion on the upper Shasta River led 
to $200,000 in legal service costs for DWR last year.  A 
landowner at the site of another party’s diversion 
structure led to a controversy about bypass flows past the 
diversion.  The Shasta Valley RCD and Fish and Game wanted 
0.65 cfs bypass even though the porus gravel bottomed river 
would not sustain surface flows for but a short distance, 
but DWR rightfully had to uphold the Decree and recognize 
an upstream diverter’s junior right for that water since it 
was to be passed over the dam without the primary diverter 
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accounting for that water.  DWR got sued and lost the case, 
the 0.65 cfs was allowed to bypass, but DWR did not want to 
appeal the case since the ruling by a naïve judge was 
against the Decree and therefore unlawful—the precedent 
would have case-law impact and be potentially detrimental 
to every diverter of water in California.  It is this 
recent history of litigation costs that makes DWR strongly 
suggest the development of a “War Chest full of money” to 
litigate the certain-to-occur future battles.  This is a 
major incentive to get out of watermaster service which is 
vulnerable to Legislative action, collective damage brought 
on by enviro groups, etc. 
 
 4) Not to be outdone by Shasta Valley, Sari 
Sommarstrom’s Water Trust Program and her entrepreneurial 
efforts have led Scott Valley into similar cost liabilities 
for expanded infrastructure. Even prior to the Legislature 
passing Prop. 84 and the State Water Resources Control 
Board enacting its “Integrated Regional Water Management 
Grant Program” (IRWM), Sari got funding for DWR to install 
5 monitoring stations (French Creek, East Fork Scott River, 
South Fork Scott River, Shackleford Creek, and Sugar Creek) 
with an annual cost of $93,144. Funding for these stations 
dries up June 30, 2012, so then these costs will be passed 
along to diverters with watermaster service unless the 
stations are removed by John Spencer’s watermaster program. 
 
 5) At the suggestion of Bill Bennett and others, DWR 
agreed to reduce watermaster services somewhat this year 
since it was an exceptional water year and therefore needs 
for services were certainly less.  However, with the 
support of John Spencer’s watermaster committee DWR billed 
for full services to help build the “War Chest” for future 
litigation.  So, folks in Quartz Valley and Oro Fino Valley 
who have large diversions are paying unfairly for possible 
future litigation costs most likely to occur in Shasta 
Valley where it seems everyone is fighting over water. 
 
Implications: 
 
It is very important to segregate true watermastering costs 
from bureaucratic and agency proliferation costs.  The 
function of an agency is survival, autonomy and growth, so 
tracking and agreeing to the continual growth in costs for 
running out-of-control agencies has to stop.  In fact, the 
role of the watermaster has to backtrack to its original 
purpose and that purpose only--settling disputes 
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between/among diverters only.  Providing other services 
such as documenting and reporting annual or monthly use of 
water to the State Water Resources Control Board must be 
the responsibility of the diverter. Issues for splits of 
land and division of water rights and allocating them to 
new separate parcels must be borne by the landowner doing 
the split, not the watermaster.  This can be arranged by 
special contracting with the watermaster separately, not as 
part of the normal watermaster service nor that of its 
oversight board.  Likewise all litigation costs must be 
borne by those individuals affected, not the collective 
group of diverters.  Issues arise on a site-specific basis 
and must be settled on that basis by the diverter involved, 
not the collective group of diverters in the watermaster 
program as a whole.  Likewise, any additional tasks taken 
on by the watermaster must be reviewed and approved by 
individual diverters and be diverter-specific. 
 
For example our watermaster fee has gone from $1,224/year 
to $8,452/year beginning July 1, 2011, and our weir is very 
easy to access to check on flow amount.  Our irrigation 
practices over the last 18-years have resulted in the most 
productive coho salmon tributary in the Klamath River 
watershed. 
   
 
 


